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MAYOR’S BUDGET
MESSAGE 2022-23
The last financial year has been
another positive year for the
Quilpie Shire. A good average
season across most of the Shire
has underpinned good returns
from excellent commodity prices
for our rural sector. A run of
seasons which couldn’t be
regarded as “droughts” have seen
livestock numbers across the
Shire slowly building with breeder
numbers generally up allowing
producers to leverage increased
incomes off the higher commodity
prices. We saw the best tourist
season in 2021 that the Shire has
ever seen although this has
resumed more normal levels in
2022 as the COVID impacts on
tourist behaviour start to wane. 

Our resource sector is
experiencing a lift in activity as oil
and gas prices hit high levels and
this is resulting in increased
activity across the Cooper Basin,
both in increasing production and
exploration. Despite the
prophecies of the anti-fossil fuel
alarmists, oil and gas are critical
resources that this country is
going to need for many years to
come.

The Quilpie Shire Council has
completed a pretty productive
program for the year under what 

has been, at times, fairly
challenging circumstances.
Maintaining a full staff contingent
has been difficult with vacant
positions proving difficult to fill and
COVID enforced quarantines also
contributing to staff shortages at
times. Unusually wet conditions at
the start of 2022 also impacted on
our work program so, all in all, we
did well to achieve the program
that we did. 

The Council has completed a
$6.6M capital works program for
the 2021-22 year out of a
budgeted $8M. Most of the
shortfall has come through the
delays to the planned three new
houses in the Shire, two in Quilpie
and one in Eromanga. The
building industry has been under
enormous pressure and it was no
surprise when these houses
couldn’t be delivered. They are in
this coming year’s budget although
it is still a challenge to find builders
for the Quilpie homes.    

At the beginning of last financial
year Council estimated a small
surplus in our operating budget of
$178,000 but a drop in our overall
cash position of $142,339. As we
so often do, we will end the
financial year in a better position
than predicted with the estimated
financial position as at 30 June
showing a surplus of $5.3M and a
cash position of $31.4M ($5.2M in
grants received in advance). Once
again there have been no
surprises and we have finished the
year achieving most of what we
had planned and with the Shire in
a strong financial position with
healthy cash reserves. 

CAPITAL WORKS
We are planning a larger capital
works program this next financial
year with $19.8M in projects
allocated. Some projects such as
the Toompine artesian bore
($780k) are dependent on grant
funding and the $3.8M plant
replacement budget is to be spent
over two years as no one can 



guarantee the delivery of
machinery or vehicles within
twelve months so orders need to
go out as soon as possible to give
us the best chance of receiving
replacement plant within that two
year period. The largest capital
item will be the Quilpie Aerodrome
pavement replacement estimated
to cost $1.8M. We will be using the
Federal Government’s Local
Roads and Community
Infrastructure Program funding for
this project. Although there has
never been a failure at the Airport
we are told by pavement
engineers that it doesn’t meet their
standards and it restricts what size
airplanes can land here and
Council feels it is something that
has to be addressed. We still have
the three houses to be built and/or
installed which is a carry-over from
last financial year. Council is also
moving forward on the design and
construction of the townhouses at
the old depot site but, with the
building industry experiencing its
present difficulties, it is unlikely we
will make a start on these until
2023-24. We have, however,
allocated $7.8M in this year’s
budget for this project and we are
hopeful of some external funding
for some of this. This will develop
the site and also go towards the
first building stage of six
apartments. 

One particularly exciting project
that Council will be progressing
next year is the connectivity
upgrade to the town of Quilpie. We
have been working with NBN and
Telstra over the last few years to
find a solution to the connectivity
problems in the Shire. We are
specifically talking about internet
rather than mobile. We have
sourced $4.75M through the
Federal Government’s Regional
Connectivity Program which will
see NBN “renting” the existing
Telstra fibre to Quilpie and
installing Fibre to the Premise
(FTTP) in the town of Quilpie.
Having public fibre (NBN) to
Quilpie will also allow possible
fixed wireless options to be rolled
out to other areas in the Shire in
the future. It is a huge step for the
Shire to, hopefully, shore up our
future connectivity needs.   
    
We will continue to maintain and,
when necessary, upgrade our
community assets as a priority and
in the next twelve months we will
see $400k go towards a Quilpie
water main upgrade, $1.1M
towards reseals and causeways
across the Shire roads and
streets, and $620k towards
refurbishments and upgrades to
Council buildings across the Shire.
Maintenance of community assets
is a core role of Council and, I feel,
the condition of your assets
reflects very strongly on how well 

the Council is being managed both
at an operational and financial
level. Generally speaking this
Shire is doing pretty well. 

RATES AND CHARGES

After the major valuation changes
that impacted on rates in last
year’s budget this year has been
relatively straight forward. Council
has decided on a 3.5% rise across
the board which is reflective of the
CPI increase measure that we use
rather than inflation which is higher
than that. It is the largest rise we
have had for many years but we
are seeing costs rising
substantially more than we have
seen before. Wage rises are a
constant and coupled with 
fuel, machinery and other such
expense increases we really felt
we had no option but increase
rates and charges by this much.

The vast majority of rate payers
across the Shire won’t see
increases above 3.5% except
where the individual property is still
catching up from last year’s
changes and capping (100% for
rural and 10% for others) was
applied to alleviate too large an
increase in one year.

Council has introduced a new
charge this year called the Waste
Management Levy. In recent years
we have been under intense
scrutiny by the Environmental
Protection Agency in regard to our
landfill operations and this has
made operating landfills at
Eromanga and Adavale
unsustainable in the medium term.
We have also had to modernise
and do substantial upgrades to the
Quilpie landfill which will eventually
be the only one operating in the
Shire. We will be closing the sites
at Eromanga and Adavale and 



replacing them with transfer
stations. In the long run it will
hopefully be a cleaner and
simpler service to run but it all
costs money. With that in mind
we have introduced a Waste
Management Levy. It is not a
huge impost with the annual
charge being $156 for all relevant
rate payers. Obviously rate
payers who don’t utilise our
landfill operations and dispose of
their waste in a compliant
alternative manner would be
exempt.

As I remind everyone each year
Council endeavours to fully fund
our service provision (waste,
water and sewerage) through
revenue raised from the charges
for those services. We are pretty
close to achieving that. Council
have made changes to the way
waste (garbage) is charged to
those that utilise this service but
the majority won’t notice an
increase. However, around one-
third of our residents will and I
encourage you to talk with our
staff to review your service
levels.

 Our rural and mining ratepayers
pay for these services out of their
own pocket so it is only fair that
those fortunate to have those
services provided pay the full cost
to Council. We don’t try to make a
profit from it. 

CONCLUSION

To summarise, Council has
applied a 3.5% increase to rates
and charges for the 2022-23
financial year. This is a reflection
of the new higher inflation
environment we now live in. 
We have not seen inflation as an
issue for fifteen years, since the
2007 global financial crisis, and
we may have to get used to this
new world.

We have generally restricted
increases to rates and charges to
2% or less over that period but 
 that may change in the future.
We have also introduced a new
charge, the Waste Management
Levy, again in response to
changing circumstances. 

Once again Council staff should
be congratulated on the last
twelve months, continuing to
provide high quality services,
asset management and general
community oversight and doing it
all within budget.
Although we see it happen year
after year we shouldn’t take it for
granted and we should always
appropriately acknowledge their
great contribution to our Shire. 

We should all look forward to the
next year with confidence,
comfortable in the knowledge that
Council is very strong financially,
has great staff and has well
developed plans in place to guide
the future development and
improvement of the Shire. 

As always, I am happy to discuss
the budget anytime.

Kind regards

Stuart Mackenzie

Mayor 
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Council Meeting Wrap Up

The Unconfirmed Minutes of the Special Council Meeting of Wednesday 6 July 2022 and the Ordinary Meeting of
Tuesday 19 July 2022 are available in full on Council's website: www.quilpie.qld.gov.au

Council resolved to award
Tender 25 21-22 QSC
FD2022 - Screening of
Material for Restoration of
Essential Public Asset Works
2022 to APV Contracting Pty
Ltd for an amount of up to
$622,000.00 Excl GST as per
Council’s Procurement Policy

In-Kind support was provided
to the Bulloo Bush Bash Ball
for the hiring of the bus to
provide a pick up and drop off
service on the night of the
Ball in October 2022

The Quilpie District Show &
Rodeo Committee were
granted in-kind support of
50,000 litres of potable water
plus water truck and operator
to facilitate a Jetpack
stuntman to perform at the
Show on 9 & 10 September

A Husqvarna PZ 29D Zero
Turn Mower was disposed of
to the Eromanga Natural
History Museum (Outback
Gondwana Foundation) at a
nominal cost of $1, in
accordance with S236(1)(b)
(ii) of the Local Government
Regulation 2012, noting that: 

The Eromanga Natural
History Museum (Outback
Gondwana Foundation) take
on responsibilities for
insurance, registration,
maintenance etc

Council noted
correspondence regarding
the Quilpie Swimming Pool
Management Contract, and
agreed to provide small
business grant opportunities
through Council’s Manager
Economic Development &
Tourism

Council endorsed the
following motion for the
annual Local Government
Association of Queensland
conference: The LGAQ calls
on the State Government to
reform the eligibility criteria
for the Queensland Housing
Finance Loan to support
Queenslanders in regional,
remote and first nation
communities who can afford
to buy or build a home but
cannot get private finance
from a bank or building
society

Council was successful in
obtaining a grant to purchase
a replacement vehicle for
Eromanga SES. Quotes for
the supply and delivery of
one (1) 4WD Twin Cab Utility.
A quote from O’Brien Toyota
for a total price of $49,090.91
excluding GST was
accepted. The new vehicle
replaces Unit 31 which will be
disposed of via auction

Council resolved to write a
letter to the State and
Federal Ministers for
Department of Agriculture
and Fisheries, that, in light of
the FMD threat, Council
requests the State to locate a
bio-security officer in Quilpie
Shire, and to provide funding
for large scale feral pig
eradication

Council authorised the CEO
to undertake a Tender
Consideration Plan in
accordance with s230 of The
Local Government
Regulation 2012 for the
purchase of up to four (4) x
Four (4) bedroom houses to
be presented at a Council
meeting at a future date.



The concrete structures crew
installing flood-proof signage at
the Bulloo River Walk, funded by
Federal Government Local
Roads and Community
Infrastructure Program.

The rebuild of the Playground
equipment installation at
Bicentennial Park is continuing.
This upgrade is funded by the
Federal Government Local
Roads and Infrastructure
Program.    There was a delay in
the delivery of the soft-fall
material which has put back the
finalisation of the works until
early August. 

Engineering Works Update

Works have been completed on
the Bulloo River Walk including
upgrades to the signage and
pathways. Have you been for a
walk lately, to spy the local plants
and wildlife? Maybe find the jolly
swagman camped under the
shade of the Coolabah tree?

Roadworks on Congie Road
for the APA major load works
shoulder grading on Quilpie -
Charleville Road and Quilpie
- Windorah Road
Sidetrack works on Adavale -
Quilpie Road
Jabiru Street footpath
completion
Flood damage restoration
works on Secco Crossing
Road

Preparation for further
sealing works on Adavale
Red Road

Gravel investigations for
Quilpie Aerodrome Runway
upgrade
TMR Testing on Diamantina
Developmental Road near
the Grey Range area.

Other projects keeping the
Engineer's directorate busy
include:

While you're out walking the
dogs, have you seen the
upgrades to the pathways at
Baldy Top? Guaranteed perfect
sunset views daily.





https://www.police.qld.gov.au/station/quilpie-station

Non urgent: 131 444

Emergency: 000

Crimestoppers: 1800 333 000











Quilpie's coming events !!!!!
6 August - CWA Centenary Party -
tickets here 
13 August - Sporting Clays Carnival
20 August - Quilpie Golf Club Open









NAIDOC WEEK celebrated in Quilpie 3 - 8 July
with Mardigan Elder Uncle Alex Jacobs

Photos by Lauran Wendelborn 

Mura Biri Gururu Aboriginal Dancers


